NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

NMSVH MAIN CAMPUS

ALAMOGORDO, NM

JANUARY 15, 2001

I. Call to Order

The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Donna Stryker at 8:37 a.m., Monday, January 15, 2001.  Board members present were: Donna Stryker, Katherine Ingold, Joe Salazar, Jim Salas, and Reta Jones. Staff members present were Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Dereld Quillin, Capital Planning/Budget/Purchasing Officer, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, Dr. Jackie Wood, Director of Student Services, and Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Coordinator.  John Williams, Executive Assistant was recording secretary.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance

Joe Salazar led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

NMSVH Main Campus Staff members present were:  Alicia McAninch, Retha Coburn, Jennifer McClarin, and Margie Macias.

IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

Jim Salas – Wished everyone a good morning.    Stated that he will be staying in Alamogordo and visiting the campus on Tuesday, January 16.  He is looking forward to visiting with the staff and sitting in on some classes.  

Reta Jones – Wished everyone a good morning.  

Joe Salazar - Wished everyone a good morning.  Stated that he is happy to be on campus.  Suggested that the embosser be checked because some of the documents that he received have stray dots.

Katherine Ingold – Stated that she is happy to be on campus.  She stated that she was happy to see an article in the Alamogordo Daily News announcing that two members of the Board of Regents, Joe Salazar and Reta Jones, have been reappointed by the Governor to another term on the NMSVH Board of Regents.    Stated that she attended the Christmas Program and the program was wonderfully done.  She also attended the Bravi Breakfast.  She had the pleasure of sitting with two Bravi volunteers who have worked with the Bravi program for over 15 years.  Stated that retaining volunteers for this length of time speaks highly for the school.  Mrs. Raney and her students did a great job with the breakfast.  Thanked the staff for inviting her to the Bravi Breakfast.

President Stryker – Stated that she is happy to be in attendance.  Stated that she hopes everyone had a great holiday season.  Expressed her pleasure in seeing the article in the newspaper regarding Dianna Jennings’ appointment as Superintendent of NMSVH.  Stated that she appreciates everyone for being in attendance at this meeting on a holiday. 

V. Input

A. Parent Input.

No parent input.  

B. Public Input.  

No public input. 

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Stryker asked members of the Board of Regents if they had any input or changes to the agenda as presented.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has indicated to the Related Services staff that their Major Focus presentation on Orientation & Mobility would be scheduled for 1:00 p.m.  Superintendent Jennings stated that it is her desire to have Retha Coburn do the presentation on the Blackbaud Implementation Update.  She asked that this agenda item be scheduled early to allow Retha Coburn an early departure from NMSVH.  Reta Jones stated that given the items on the agenda she is concerned about scheduling the Major Focus presentation for 1:00 p.m.  She feels that we may be in a position to adjourn the meeting by 1:00 p.m.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would call Related Services and ask them to be ready to present their Major Focus at 11:00 a.m.  President Stryker stated that she received a phone call from Jim Huge who extended his apologizes to the Board and Superintendent.  He feels that he has not provided the level of services to NMSVH that he demands of himself.  He has not been able to provide the reports that were promised by January 01, 2001.  Jim Huge stated to President Stryker that he over-committed himself.  He further stated that he made a commitment to the staff of NMSVH that he would meet with them before providing the final report to the Board of Regents.  He has not been able to hold these meetings.  Jim Huge also stated to President Stryker that he has been in the hospital on two occasions, which has delayed the completion of his work for NMSVH.  President Stryker informed the Board that Jim Huge would not be presenting his agenda item during this meeting but has promised that a report will be presented to the Board by February 01, 2001.  Jim Huge also stated that he would be on campus during the weekend of January 20, 21, 2001 to meet with members of the staff.  The agenda item Manpower Study Report is tabled until the February 24, 2001 Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents.  

B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of December 15, 2000.  

President Stryker asked the Board for any input or corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections to the presented minutes.  President Stryker asked that the Project Tasking list be prepared immediately following the preparation of the draft minutes and forwarded to the Regents.  This will allow the Regents to quickly see what tasking they agreed to during the meeting.  There were no corrections to the minutes.


C.
Board Meeting Schedule.

President Stryker asked if the Board had any input or corrections to the presented Board Meeting schedule.  There were no corrections to the presented schedule.


D.
Superintendent’s Report.

Superintendent Jennings stated that she does not have any additions to the Superintendent’s Report.  President Stryker asked if the Board had any questions regarding the Superintendent’s Report.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to accept the Board Agenda as revised, the minutes of the regular meeting of December 15, 2000 as presented, the Board Meeting Schedule as presented, and the Superintendent’s Report as presented.  (carried unanimously)  

VII. Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.

President Stryker asked members of the Board if they had any questions, comments, or concerns regarding the Personnel Report.  There were no questions regarding the Personnel Report.  

B. Monthly Investment Report – October.

President Stryker asked members of the Board if they had any questions, comments, or concerns regarding the Investment Report.  Reta Jones stated that she would like to see comparatives to the prior year on interest earnings.  This can be incorporated into the monthly investment report.  Reta Jones stated that she appreciates the analysis that has been incorporated into the monthly investment report.  She stated that she is concerned about the statement that is made on the Portfolio Evaluations and Forecasts, January 11, 2001.  Number 3 states, as a critical issue, “Poor management of the financial portfolio.” Statements such as this key the Board into a fiduciary responsibility issue.  She stated that she is not sure that we have anything that tells us that there has been poor management of the financial portfolio.  The critical issue may be poor return on investments, but we cannot make statements saying that it is poor management of the portfolio.  President Stryker asked Dereld Quillin to explain what he feels were poor management practices in regards to the financial portfolio.  Dereld Quillin stated that he feels that internal management within the finance department may be partly responsible for the performance of the financial portfolio.  President Stryker stated that statements such as contained in this investment report should be carefully reviewed.  These types of statements do not reflect well on our administrative staff, or on the Board of Regents.  Jim Salas asked about comment number 4 on the Portfolio Evaluations and Forecasts, January 11, 2001.  He asked Dereld Quillin to explain which smaller revenue sources have been depleted.  Dereld Quillin stated the primary revenue source that has been depleted is called LGIP (Local Government Investment Pool).  The records that he has reviewed indicate that NMSVH had money invested in the LGIP.  The LGIP is currently almost depleted.  Jim Salas asked what kind of money was invested in the LGIP, and who managed it.  Dereld Quillin stated that it is his understanding that back in the 1980’s the State of New Mexico initiated the LGIP primarily for municipalities and schools to invest in.  The records that he has reviewed show that in the early stages of 2000 NMSVH had almost $300,000.00 in the LGIP.  At the current time NMSVH has approximately $6,000.00.  Jim Salas asked if NMSVH has withdrawn money from the LGIP.  Dereld Quillin stated that it appears that we have withdrawn funds from the LGIP.  Jim Salas asked Dereld Quillin to research this issue further in an attempt to identify where the money from the LGIP has gone.  Dereld Quillin stated that he would compile all of the records that he has on the LGIP and research this matter.  He stated that his initial assessment is that these funds were used to cover operational expenditures.  Jim Salas asked if there were any other smaller revenue sources that he was referring to in the investment report?  Dereld Quillin stated that he was referring primarily to the LGIP.  President Stryker expressed her appreciation for the additional information that is being provided with the monthly investment report.  All Board members concurred.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to accept the Personnel Report as presented, and Monthly Investment Report for October as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VIII.
Executive Session.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:00 a.m. Monday, January 15, 2001, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Superintendent Goals & Objectives. 

President Stryker asked that the agenda item addressing the Blackbaud Implementation Update be addressed prior to entering Executive Session.  

Katherine Ingold withdrew her motion to enter into Executive Session pending completion of the Blackbaud Implementation Update.

IX. Other Item.

A. Blackbaud Implementation Update.

Retha Coburn expressed her pleasure at being present to address the Board on the issue of the Blackbaud Implementation Plan.  Retha Coburn stated that we have met our goal in reconciling the NMSVH General Ledger as of June 30, 2000.  A document has been prepared that compares the Company 01 account which was audited up through June 30, 2000, with the Company 66 data that was generated by the Finance Department.  An explanation for every discrepancy between the two accounts has also been prepared.  This information has been provided to the Board.  Retha Coburn stated that she is confident that once the members of the Board have an opportunity to look through the entire packet of information they will have many more questions.  She stated that she wants the Board to feel confident that the information that has been provided is accurate and should be used to implement the Blackbaud system.  Retha Coburn stated that more information would be sent to the Board members this week, along with additional explanations.  Retha Coburn stated that this information would also be sent to the auditor that audited the books last year.  This will allow for an auditor review and if the auditor sees any errors they can be adjusted.  Retha Coburn provided a summary of the information that was presented to the Board.  She stated that she feels it is very important that we address the problems that we have identified so that these problems can be avoided in the future.  The General Ledger should always be in balance.  We should always know what our financial status is at any given moment.  The previous books have not provided this information.  Retha Coburn stated that the Blackbaud accounting system is being implemented.  The procedures being used for implementation are efficient and accurate.  To bring us to this point we had to resolve the problems with the old system.  This involved resolving posting errors.  Posting errors that affected the books a great deal were items like no procedures for posting to accounting receivables, not posting the investments to the State Investment Council schedule.  These posting deficiencies resulted in major errors to accounts.  Another major problem that was identified during the last audit was that the trial balance the auditor worked from, and the General Ledger, did not match.  These discrepancies made it difficult to reconcile the books in preparation for the Blackbaud implementation.  Retha Coburn stated that she feels that we have a good picture of the finances now.  Retha Coburn stated that another major area of concern was payroll.  There were no check-and-balance procedures in place.  This resulted in discrepancies to the General Ledger.  If there had been thorough bank reconciliation procedures in place many of the errors to the books would have been caught during the reconciliation process.  The integrity of the data would have been much more reliable if thorough bank reconciliation procedures had been in place.  Retha Coburn stated that they also caught many errors on the bank side of the finances.  They were not costly errors, but the bank only allows 30 days to dispute balances.  With the procedures that were in place errors may not have been caught.  If the error was large it would not have been caught in the 30 days and the school could have lost a great deal of money.  Retha Coburn explained that another area of concern was segregation of duties.  If one person had too many duties there was no one else that checked the work.  Retha Coburn stated that all of these problems have been identified and corrected.  Retha Coburn stated that without the expertise of Margie Macias this reconstruction of the NMSVH Finances would not have been completed as expediently as it was.  Retha Coburn reported that the Blackbaud accounting system has been implemented.  Not only do we have the June 30, 2000 balances in place we have the complete chart of accounts in place.  We also have the accounts payable and payroll posting done through December 31, 2000.  There are still many things that need to be done.  Retha Coburn stated that Dereld Quillin and Todd Fisher from Blackbaud developed and imported the new chart of accounts.  The chart of accounts is very lengthy, however it is a system that can be tailored to meet our needs.  The chart of accounts has a lot of flexibility built in.  The mapping of the chart of accounts has been completed and has been provided to the Board.  Retha Coburn stated that the Finance staff has completed some preliminary training in the Blackbaud system, which will allow them to feel comfortable in its use.  We are at a point where we can become a Blackbaud accounting system user without hanging on to the old system.  As of January 01, 2001 NMSVH is a Blackbaud accounting system user.  Retha Coburn stated that the security issues of the system are still under development.  Until these issues are completed the users on the Blackbaud system will be limited.  It is expected that we will have the security issues addressed quickly and we should be able to post daily before the completion of this week.  We are also going to be posting encumbrances because we will have an encumbered system.  This will allow us to see what has been paid for but also see what funds have been obligated to purchases.  Retha Coburn stated that a nice feature of the Blackbaud system is the flexibility of reporting.  With good communications the Finance Department will be able to determine the types of reports that are desired by the Board, Superintendent, and Department Heads, and will be able to produce them efficiently.  Retha Coburn reported that weekly training would be set up for those NMSVH staff who will be using the Blackbaud system.  A thorough understanding of the entire system by all involved will allow us to maintain an accurate current system.  Retha Coburn encouraged the members of the Board to review the information that she has provided on the reconciliation and to call with any questions or concerns that they may have.  Reta Jones congratulated everyone in the Finance Department in meeting the scheduling for Blackbaud implementation.  The hard work to meet the schedule dates speaks highly for the staff in the Finance Department.   Reta Jones stated that she went through the detail of the differences.  In summarization there were a substantial number of differences with only a few large differences.  Reta Jones asked and was provided answers to clarification questions regarding the detail of the differences between the Company 01 and Company 66 accounts.  The adjusted Company 66 account balances are the balances that are being brought into the new Blackbaud system.  Reta Jones stated that as we move forward with the Blackbaud implementation she would be very interested in seeing the sample reports that are generated so that she can assist in the report structuring.  Reta Jones stated that she feels very comfortable with the progress and status of the Blackbaud system.  President Stryker thanked Retha Coburn and expressed her appreciation in receiving documentation early enough to allow review prior to discussion.  

X.
Executive Session.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:24 a.m. Monday, January 15, 2001, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Superintendent Goals & Objectives.   Roll Call Vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Reta Jones – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, President Stryker – aye.  Remaining in Executive Session will be members of the Board, Superintendent Jennings, and Veronica Gallegos (during Hiring of Certified Staff discussion).

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Reta Jones, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:16 a.m., Monday, January 15, 2001 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, and Hiring of New Certified Staff.  Roll Call Vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Reta Jones – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, President Stryker – aye.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to offer Lynn Coachman a position as Development Specialist for the NMSVH Preschool, Randall Martin a position as Physical Therapist for the NMSVH Main Campus, reclassify the position of Director of Finance & Administration to Manager of Accounting at Level I (India) in the approved NMSVH compensation scale.  (carried unanimously).

XI. Major Focus – Orientation & Mobility

The Board of Regents and Superintendent were provided a tour of the Related Services facility and a presentation on services provided by the Related Services Staff.

XII. Executive Session.

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 12:47 p.m. Monday, January 15, 2001, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Superintendent Goals and Objectives.  Roll Call Vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Reta Jones – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, President Stryker – aye.  Remaining in Executive Session will be members of the Board and Superintendent Jennings.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Reta Jones, the Board 

moved to come out of Executive Session at 2:40 p.m. Monday, January 15, 2001 where the only items discussed were Superintendent Goals and Objectives.  Roll Call Vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Reta Jones – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, President Stryker – aye.

XIII. Policies & Procedures.

A. Revision to NMSVH Policy 646, Use of NMSVH Facilities & Services.

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to this policy that provides clarification on the amount of liability and personal injury insurance that is needed prior to utilization of NMSVH facilities.  Past policies have stated that proof of liability and personal injury insurance was needed but did not clarify that proof of a minimum of $1 million coverage must be provided prior to approval for use of facilities.  President Stryker asked if the Board had any questions or comments regarding this recommended revision.  Joe Salazar stated that he feels that our facility usage fee structure should be reviewed annually and compared with fees being charged by other like institutions.  This will ensure that we are receiving fair compensation for the use of our facilities.  There were no other questions or comments.

B. Review of NMSVH Policy 015, Board Member Participation via Telephone.

Superintendent Jennings presented this policy for annual review.  There are no recommended revisions to the policy.  Reta Jones asked if there is a way to have the majority of our policies scheduled for review every other year instead of every year?  In most cases there is no need to bring these policies to Board every year.  John Williams stated that he would review the policies and schedule them for every other year review where appropriate.  President Stryker asked if the Board had any questions or comments regarding this policy.  There were no questions or comments.

C. Review of NMSVH Policy 020, Inspection of Public Records.

Superintendent Jennings presented this policy for annual review.  There were some minor changes made to the policy for clarification, not for content.  Wording was inserted into the policy that clarifies that responses to request for public records must be processed within 15 business days.  In addition wording was inserted to clarify that requests for records must be forwarded to the custodian having possession of or responsibility for the public records, or to the Superintendent  immediately upon receipt.  President Stryker asked if the Board had any questions or comments regarding this policy.  There were no other questions or comments.

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to adopt the revision to NMSVH Policy 646, Use of NMSVH Facilities & Services, approval the annual review of NMSVH Policy 015, Board Member Participation via Telephone, and adopt the revision to NMSVH Policy 020, Inspection of Public Records.  (carried unanimously).

XIV. Other Items (continued)

B. Medicaid Update.

Superintendent Jennings informed the Board that Linda Brubaker is taking the lead on the Medicaid program for NMSVH.  She is working with Dr. Wood and Dr. Johnson to facilitate this program.  A great deal of time was spent on researching files to determine our progress on the Medicaid program.  Efforts continue to implement the Medicaid program at NMSVH as quickly as possible.  Dr. Johnson stated that at the current time billing is not being done for Braille and Orientation & Mobility services.  Other states are billing for Braille and Orientation & Mobility and efforts are underway to get in touch with these other states to determine how New Mexico can bill for Braille and Orientation & Mobility.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Linda Brubaker has taken over the Medicaid program for now, but the plan is to transition the program back to Margie Macias after she has completed her work with the Finance Department.  Jim Salas asked if the nursing services are reimbursable?  Dr. Wood stated that the nursing services are reimbursable under the Medicaid program.  The report that has been presented to the Board represents what is currently being billed by the Alamogordo Public School (APS) District.  APS does not currently bill for nursing services.  However, Ruidoso does bill for nursing services and NMSVH will bill for nursing services.  President Stryker stated that she understands that we will bill for nursing, dieticians,  occupational therapists, speech/language therapists, physical therapists, and half of the Medicaid Coordinators salary.  Jim Salas stated that potentially we could bill for transportation.  Dr. Wood stated that we could also bill for transportation if that is the desire.  Dr. Johnson stated that all of the services that we want to bill for must meet specific guidelines and be provided as a result of the IEP process.  Dr. Wood stated that we can only bill for transportation if we do not have a specialist available to provide a service and we have to transport a student elsewhere to receive these services.  Dr. Wood stated that we are still in the learning phase regarding the Medicaid in the Schools Program.  Ruidoso has invited us to come up and speak with them to facilitate our learning process.  Reta Jones stated the Preschool has to pay a fee to use the University of New Mexico swimming pool for Preschool therapy.  Is that eligible for reimbursement under the Medicaid program?  Dr. Wood stated that it should be because it is physical therapy for the students, being provided as a result of IEP.  Linda Lyle stated that reimbursement cannot be made for facility usage fees.  The billing would have to be for the services of the physical therapist.  Dr. Johnson stated that she is going to try to get Erik Wolf in touch with other states to find out specifics of their billing processes.  

C. NMSVH Foundation.

Katherine Ingold informed members of the Board that for the past two years that she has been on the NMSVH Board of Regents she has attended the NMSVH Foundation Annual Membership meeting.  When President Stryker was selected as the President of the Board of Regents she asked Katherine Ingold to represent NMSVH Board of Regents at the Foundation meetings.  President Stryker had been the Secretary for the Foundation during 1999, and was elected as the Treasurer for 2000.  Upon receipt of the notification of the annual meeting of the Foundation Katherine Ingold called the President of the Foundation to ask some questions about the practices and organization of the Foundation.  Katherine Ingold stated that after receiving the information that she requested she did some research into the Certificate of Incorporation and by-laws of the NMSVH Foundation.  Katherine Ingold stated that the Articles of Incorporation for the Foundation were filed with the NM State Corporation Commission on 7 January 1982.  Katherine Ingold stated that she has been in touch with the NM State Regulations Commission regarding the Articles of Incorporation and was told that the Articles of Incorporation have never been amended with the State of New Mexico.  The Foundation has by-laws, but it is important to point out that the by-laws are a secondary document to the Articles of Incorporation.  An organizations legal direction is dictated by the Articles of Incorporation.  Katherine Ingold indicated that copies of the Articles of Incorporation have been given to each member of the Board of Regents.  Katherine Ingold reviewed the purpose of the Foundation in accordance with the Articles of Incorporation.  It states that it is exclusively for charitable, educational, and scientific purposes…  The 6th article states that distributions cannot be given to Foundation members, which is anyone who pays dues, Directors, Officers, or other private persons.  Distributions must be given to non-profit organizations, except for payments of legitimate services rendered.  Katherine Ingold stated that she feels that this article is important because NMSVH has things that they can use, that can possibly be either wholly or partially funded by Foundation funds.  She cited transportation of parents due to medical emergencies of students.  A distribution for this type of cause could be made to NMSVH to reimburse the school for the transportation expenses.  Katherine Ingold stated that the Foundation presently has nearly $200,000.00.  Katherine Ingold stated that the 4th article of the Articles of Incorporation provides for six continuing members.  Five NMSVH Regents and the NMSVH Superintendent.  In addition the Foundation membership consists of six rotating members to serve as the Foundation Board of Directors.  In the recent past the Foundation meetings have been attended by a representative of the Board of Regents which results in the Board of Regents loosing four votes during Foundation business meetings.  Katherine Ingold stated that by virtue of office or position the Board of Regents and Superintendent are members of the NMSVH Foundation.  Katherine Ingold stated that the 5th article states that continuing members (Regents and Superintendent) remain as directors for the term of their office, or for the Superintendent, as long as she remains in that position.  Rotating members are elected from the membership of the Foundation and are elected for three-year terms on a rotating basis.  Katherine Ingold stated that there is no statement that provides for a rotating member staying longer than three years.  Katherine Ingold stated that there is another section that states that “except as otherwise provided in the corporation Articles of Incorporation all of the capacity of the corporation shall be vested in and all its authority shall be exercised by the Board of Directors which shall manage and conduct the business of the corporation.”   The 10th article states that the annual meeting of the Foundation shall be held on the second Tuesday in January.  This article has never been changed.  Katherine Ingold stated that when she checked with the State Regulations Commission they stated that once filed the Articles of Incorporation is the law that the corporation must abide by.  Discussion continued on the Articles of Incorporation for the NMSVH Foundation and the discrepancies in the current practices of the Foundation.  President Stryker stated that she understands that there are twelve members on the Foundation Board of Directors.  Six of the Board positions are occupied by the Board of Regents and the Superintendent, and the other six positions are occupied by rotating members.   Katherine Ingold stated that the 9th article permits adoption or amendment of by-laws for the purpose of administering and regulating the affairs of the corporation not inconsistent with the law or Articles of Incorporation.  Katherine Ingold stated that it is her concern that the business practices of the NMSVH Foundation are being conducted in a manner that deviates from the Articles of Incorporation without appropriate amendments being filed with the State.  The by-laws have been changed to reflect some of the business practices.  However, changing the by-laws without changing the Articles of Incorporation violates the letter of the law.  The Articles of Incorporation clearly state that the by-laws of the organization cannot be inconsistent with the Articles of Incorporation.  As stated earlier in this discussion the State of New Mexico does not have a record of amendment to the NMSVH Foundation Articles of Incorporation.  Katherine Ingold stated that during her research she could not locate copies of the by-laws that contained signatures.  However, the State Regulations Commission does have the signed by-laws on file and will be providing a copy of the signed by-laws as well as copies of any amendments to the by-laws. Katherine Ingold stated that she reviewed an amendment to the by-laws that is inconsistent with the Articles of Incorporation.  This amendment to the by-laws attempted to change the composition of the Board of Directors to 8 members versus 12.  One member from the Board of Regents, the Superintendent, and six continuing members elected from the corporation who will serve on a rotating basis.  The Articles of Incorporation name the NMSVH Board of Regents as continuing members of the Foundation Board of Directors.  Members of the Foundation should be rotating members.  There were other inconsistencies in the amendment to the by-laws.  President Stryker asked Katherine Ingold if the copy of the by-laws amendment matches the one that is signed and on file with the State Regulations Commission?  Katherine Ingold stated that she has not seen the one that is on file yet, but it is her guess that it matches the one that she has reviewed.  Katherine Ingold stated that during her review of minutes from past Foundation meetings she became concerned about the contributions that were being made by the Foundation.  Contrary to the Articles of Incorporation the majority of the contributions that have been given by the Foundation appear to have gone to individuals versus organizations.  Katherine Ingold stated that the by-laws state that the Treasurer for the Foundation handles the Foundation funds.  She questioned this with the President and was told that a local accountant handles the Foundation funds.  Katherine Ingold asked the President what financial oversight is practiced by the Foundation.  She was told that there is limited oversight.  The bank statements come to the main campus where they are placed in the Foundation mailbox.  The Foundation President picks up the statements and takes them to the accountant.  The accountant takes care of the financial business and provides a financial report during the annual meeting of the Foundation.  Katherine Ingold stated that the NMSVH Foundation Annual Meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, January 17, 2001.  The by-laws call for the Foundation Board Meeting to be held immediately after the annual membership meeting.  Superintendent Jennings and Katherine Ingold will attend the annual membership meeting.  Katherine Ingold asked the Board if the Board wishes to participate as a full Board during the Foundation meetings?  President Stryker stated that she wants to find out if the amendment to the by-laws has been filed and accepted by the State Regulations Commission.  Katherine Ingold stated that the status of the amendment to the by-laws is not sufficient to change the Articles of Incorporation.  An amendment to the Articles of Incorporation must be filed before the Foundation Board of Directors composition can be changed.  Katherine Ingold recommended that the Board of Regents attend the NMSVH Foundation meetings.  She stated that she feels it is time for the entire NMSVH Board of Regents to be aware of the Foundation Board composition, and what the Foundation can and cannot do in accordance with the Articles of Incorporation.  Reta Jones stated that she feels the question should be what does the Board of Regents want to do in regards to the NMSVH Foundation.  We can get the Foundation Articles of Incorporation amended if the Board of Regents does not want to run the Foundation.  We can also change the Articles of Incorporation to ensure that the school is the only beneficiary.  Reta Jones stated that her question is how much do we want to be involved in the Foundation?  Katherine Ingold stated that the Foundation membership meets once a year, and the Foundation Board of Directors meets once a year.  If we want to be fully involved she recommended that in the future the Foundation’s Annual Meeting be scheduled the second Tuesday in January, in accordance with the Articles of Incorporation, and the Board of Regents hold their regular meeting the following day.  Or, we can attend the Foundation meeting during a break in the Regents regular meeting.  She stated that she does not feel that the Foundation meeting will take much time.  Reta Jones stated that the University of New Mexico Regents do not actively participate in the University Foundation.  You see a lot of non-profit organizations that have Foundation Boards that don’t have the same governing Boards.  They control the Foundation through the fact that the only beneficiary can be the agency that they are representing.  However, you can change the Articles of Incorporation to reflect a difference in the voting membership, but when you let go of control the Foundation Board can then change the beneficiary because they will not need the Regents for a majority vote.  Reta Jones stated that on the other side of the argument, if the Board of Regents does assume control of the Foundation, we are assuming a fiduciary responsibility that we did not sign up for when we agreed to serve on the NMSVH Board of Regents.  Katherine Ingold stated that according to the Articles of Incorporation we are members of the NMSVH Foundation, and have the fiduciary responsibility.  Reta Jones stated that she understands that fact but we do not have to continue to choose to accept this responsibility.  Katherine Ingold stated that to remove the Board of Regents from the Foundation Board the Articles of Incorporation for the Foundation would need to be amended.  Katherine Ingold pointed out that in order to get an amendment to the Articles of Incorporation approved by the Foundation Board, under the current membership we would require a support vote from one of the rotating members of the Foundation Board.  This would give the majority necessary.  Reta Jones stated that she does not feel that would be a problem.  Reta Jones stated that the question remains, what does the Board of Regents want to do?  Reta Jones stated that her opinion is that the NMSVH Board of Regents needs to get involved with the NMSVH Foundation in accordance with the Foundation Articles of Incorporation.  Katherine Ingold concurred.  She also stated that the Foundation by-laws need to be amended so that they are consistent with the Articles of Incorporation.  President Stryker stated that she feels that the concerns that were discussed at this meeting should be presented to the Foundation Board during their business meeting.  The Foundation Board needs to be made aware that the by-law amendments that have been done are not legal because they are inconsistent with the Articles of Incorporation.  The Foundation Board also needs to be made aware that the Board of Regents, as Board Members of the Foundation, takes their fiduciary responsibilities very seriously.  Katherine Ingold stated that it is her intention to present these concerns to the Foundation.  She still needs to know what level of involvement the Board of Regents wants to have with the NMSVH Foundation.  If the Board of Regents is going to participate in the NMSVH Foundation it is unwise to have a single representative attending.  The entire Board of Regents should be involved.  Joe Salazar stated that in 1997 or 1998 the Board of Regents discussed the Foundation and agreed that the Superintendent and a representative from the Board of Regents would attend the Foundation meetings.  Reta Jones stated that if the Board elects to have the Superintendent and a Board representative participate in the Foundation business, the Board of Regents still needs to participate at a level that will allow for the Articles of Incorporation and by-laws to be brought into line.  Reta Jones recommended that the Foundation President be notified and that the concerns of the Board of Regents be presented to the Foundation Board of Directors during a Board Meeting before the annual membership meeting.  Katherine Ingold agreed to contact the Foundation President and make arrangements to share these concerns.  Reta Jones stated that after sharing the concerns with the Foundation Board they should be invited to attend the next meeting of the NMSVH Board of Regents to discuss the concerns.  

D. Preschool Expansion Update.

Linda Lyle presented two proposals to the Board regarding Preschool expansion.  One proposal addresses a site located on 10301 Candelaria that is available for purchase, and the other proposal addresses a facility that is being considered for purchase by Adelante Development Center, Inc. who would then be interested in leasing space to the NMSVH Preschool.  Linda Lyle stated that both proposals have been submitted to the Board because she is not sure of the direction that the Board wants to go.  The choices that are presented are the two best choices that have been found since the Preschool began looking at relocating to a larger facility in Albuquerque.  Rem Alley has inspected the building on Candelaria that is available for purchase and has reported that if NMSVH is looking for a building that will accommodate the Preschool now and in the future this site is probably the best that we can do.  He strongly recommended this site if the Board elects to purchase instead of lease.  The facility that is being considered for purchase by Adelante is the old Charter Hospital building.  Neither of the site proposals includes the cost of renovations.  Linda Lyle stated that Rem Alley recommended that a package be put together for presentation to the Board that would include the cost of renovation for the site that they express interest in.  He stated that he would need some funds to look at the site on Candelaria so that he can have an engineer certify that it is structurally sound.  Rem Alley stated that the cost of facility inspection should be less than $5,000.00.  He wants a thorough check done on the building, heating, cooling, electrical, etc. to protect NMSVH prior to purchase.  President Stryker stated that part of the realtor negotiation process is the inspection of the facility, which can be written as part of the contract that addresses what the seller or buyer will pay.  Can’t the building inspection be handled in that manner?  Linda Lyle stated that it could probably be handled that way.  Rem Alley is concerned that with a basically empty structure that you have to renovate by inserting interior walls, the basic dynamics of heating and cooling are changed.  His inspection will provide us with information on not only the cost of building in the rooms, but also address the needed renovations to the heating and cooling system.  Reta Jones stated that it will be difficult to write these expenses into the realtor contract without NMSVH actually being willing to enter into a contract.  President Stryker asked why we should pay for the inspection costs if the seller will pay for them.  This building needs to be gotten rid of.  She remembers from the previous meeting that the sellers of this facility are very motivated to sell.  These inspection fees can be written into a contract as long as the contract stipulates that there are certain contingencies that must be met prior to purchase, and if the contingencies are not met, the purchase does not happen.  Reta Jones stated that if it gets to the point where we are actually writing a contract we could certainly make reimbursement of the inspection fees part of the contract.  NMSVH would pay for the inspection fees up front, and unless NMSVH decided to go through with the purchase we would not get the inspection fees back.  Linda Lyle stated that she needs to know if the Board wishes to pursue a lease or a purchase of a facility.  She stated that if the Preschool wants to expand to a new facility she feels that the two sites presented are going to be our best options.  Linda Lyle stated that the costs would be approximately the same in terms of the lease payment versus the purchase.  The biggest difference with the facilities is their location.  The Charter Hospital building is the better location in terms of student transportation because it is close to the freeway and central to town.  The Candelaria site is on the east side of town and there will be some student transportation cost issues.  Reta Jones stated that she is familiar with both sites.  In terms of renovations the Candelaria site is a big parking lot, no landscaping, very unattractive.  To make it a pleasing site outside work would be necessary.  The Charter Hospital site is landscaped.  The Candelaria site estimated at 1.8 million dollars to renovate the interior because it is basically a big open warehouse.  This would be in addition to the purchase price.  Reta Jones stated that the Candelaria site is now up to a project cost of approximately 2.9 million dollars.  The Charter Hospital site has a lot of walls to knock down and some needed renovation but possibly not as much as the Candelaria site.  At this point it is hard to say.  The Charter Hospital site already has low ceilings so drop ceilings would not have to be added.  No walls would needed to be installed just taken out; bathrooms would not need to be installed because they are already in place.  Joe Salazar stated that he had an opportunity to tour the outside of the Charter Hospital building and its grounds.  Joe Salazar asked what part of Charter Hospital would be leased to us.  Linda Lyle stated that the two west wings are being offered.  The entrance to the building would be a private entrance on the backside.  The wings that we would be leasing were wards for the hospital so every two rooms has a bathroom between them.  The wings are single story.  President Stryker stated that she understand that if we decide today to lease or purchase Rem Alley would prepare a cost estimate for renovation in time to present to the Board on February 24, 2001.  Linda Lyle stated that with a decision a cost estimate could be provided to the Board for their next meeting in February.  Superintendent Jennings stated that if we pursue the lease option we need to look at the tenant responsibilities regarding the facility and land and attempt to negotiate with Adelante.  Joe Salazar asked how much more square footage the Preschool would have in the Charter Hospital building than the existing Preschool?  Linda Lyle stated that presently all of the Preschool classrooms are contained in 4,000 square feet.  The entire Preschool is operating in 8,000 square feet.  The Charter Hospital building would provide more than double the square footage.   Rem Alley has calculated the square footage needs for the Preschool and the Charter Hospital building meets the needs.  At the present the Preschool is pretty crammed in and the space is being used twice as much since we are running double sessions each day.  Joe Salazar asked if the remainder of the Charter Hospital building would remain a hospital?  Linda Lyle stated that it would be used by Adelante Development Center, Inc., which offers adult developmentally disabled services.  They provide supported employment and some living services.  They have been talking about moving their training center to the Charter Hospital building.  They have also talked about moving their sheltered workshop there.   Reta Jones stated that she has been to the Candelaria site but has not seen the Charter Hospital site.  She stated that she would be visiting the site.  President Stryker asked Reta Jones if from an accounting point of view there are advantages or disadvantages to leasing versus purchasing.  Superintendent Jennings stated that if you look at the 20,000 square feet and enter into a 10-year term that is roughly 1.4 million dollars.  The only difference appears to be that you are paying the same for both, but after 10 years we would own the building instead of continuing on a lease.  Reta Jones stated that after 10 years we may not want the space.  This is a problem.  The build-outs alone may not make it comparable.  If you are dealing with $500,000.00 worth of build-out on a lease, and $1.5 million on a purchase, then you have changed the dynamics in terms of the consideration.  Reta Jones stated that we did not think that we would find this large of a building for this kind of price.  But we were also looking at leases because we do not know where the Preschool program will be 10 years from now.  If we purchase a building will it be viable in 10 years and can we sell it?  What happens if we cannot sell it?  President Stryker asked if it is mandatory that we enter into a 10-year lease?  Is it negotiable?  Linda Lyle stated that she does not know.  She stated that she is sure that we could negotiate upward, but not sure if they would be interested in a shorter lease.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that we need to know the renovation costs on both presented facilities before a decision can be made on purchase versus lease.  Reta Jones concurred and stated that we need a “ballpark” renovation figure on the Charter Hospital site.   Reta Jones stated that another consideration regarding the Candelaria site is that the building is 40,000 square feet.  The Preschool only needs half of this square footage, so we could sub-lease out the other 20,000 square feet, which would take our cost down.  The realtor indicated that the school behind the Candelaria site was interested in sub-leasing a portion of the building.  Joe Salazar asked about the prospects of getting our current Preschool building sold.  Linda Lyle stated that she does not know.   Reta Jones stated that the Charter Hospital site is 20,000 square feet which in 10 years may not be enough for the Preschool.  The Candelaria site on the other hand is 40,000 square feet.  We can remain in that site for a very long time.  President Stryker stated that there is not enough information available at this meeting to make a decision on lease versus purchase.  We do not know the renovation costs of the Charter Hospital site.  Linda Lyle stated that she will ask Rem Alley to provide cost estimates for both sites.  She stated that she was reluctant to do this before this meeting.  There is obviously more expense in asking an architect to provide cost estimates for two sites.  She wanted to determine which direction the Board wanted to go, lease or purchase.  Reta Jones stated that Rem Alley was able to provide a 1.5 million-dollar “ball-park” estimate for the Candelaria site.  Can he do the same type of “ball-park” estimate for the Charter Hospital site?  Linda Lyle stated that she would ask Rem Alley.  President Stryker asked Linda Lyle how she feels the parents of our students would react to sharing a facility with an organization that is providing services to adults?  She stated that she wants to ensure that these types of issues are addressed before a decision is made.  Linda Lyle stated that the portion of the Charter Hospital building that we would be using is completely separate from the rest of the facility, with separate entrances.  She stated that this has not been discussed with any families yet.  They are aware that the Preschool is looking for a site, but specifics on potential locations have not been discussed with them.  Linda Lyle stated that her feeling is that there would not be a problem given the separation at the facility.  President Stryker asked how Linda Lyle thinks the parents would feel about the Candelaria site given the location and lack of freeway access.  Linda Lyle stated that it would be acceptable to the families.  The costly piece of the Candelaria site would be the student transportation issue.  And that impact would be to NMSVH.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that the reservation that she has with the Charter Hospital building is the contingency on Adelante selling their existing facility.  How long will it take for Adelante to sell?  How long will we have to wait before we can even begin renovations to accommodate the Preschool?  Reta Jones stated that the Adelante property is nice, well located and should not take long to sell.  Linda Lyle stated that Adelante needs to find out if NMSVH is interested in the lease of a portion of the Charter Hospital building.  If NMSVH is interested then Adelante will go forward with the sell of their existing facility and purchase of the Charter Hospital building.  Adelante is aware that we are also looking at the Candelaria site.  President Stryker stated that the question is how bad does Adelante want us?  Reta Jones stated that at $7.00 a square foot on the lease they want us pretty bad.  That is a very low lease rate, a rate normally charged for warehouse space.  Linda Lyle stated that she needs the Board to tell her what they desire.  Do they want her to ask Rem Alley to provide renovation cost estimates for both sites?   Does the Board want a serious renovation cost estimate, or “ball-park” estimates?  Does the Board want Rem Alley to do some design work?  How extensive does the Board want to get?  Superintendent Jennings recommended that we go with the “ball-park” renovation estimates to begin with.  This will tell the Board if we need to go more in-depth.  Reta Jones stated that she agrees with the “ball-park” renovation estimate, but also recommends that the properties be looked at by members of the administration, and perhaps other members of the Board.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Department Heads are going to the Preschool on January 30 for a meeting and will look at the properties while they are there.  Reta Jones stated that if we are able to go to the State Legislature and get $3 million dollars then we do not have to determine whether to go lease or purchase.  We would go purchase.  Reta Jones recommended that we look into going to the State Legislature for the $3 million dollars.  It is not too late to go to the State during this legislative session.  We just need to get a bill written and then find someone to sponsor the bill.  Linda Lyle stated that she knows someone who has experience in writing bills and she will see if she can get his assistance.  Joe Salazar also stated that he knows someone in the State Capitol who may sponsor the bill.  He will speak with him.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she understands the charge and will begin on it immediately.  President Stryker stated that it would also be very beneficial for the Regents to contact their State Representatives for their support.

XV.
Adjournment

Meeting Adjourned at 4:30 p.m., Monday, January 15, 2001

(Approved:  24 Feb 2001)
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